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Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
October 10, 2016
Ohio University

Board Members Present: Sondra Kowaluk, Becky Miller, Craig Baldridge, Clay Rose, Eric Belfrage, Nichole Brinker, Phil Smith, Frank Willson, Dr. David Lee, Kimberly Kayler, Pete Fingerhut, Brion Deitsch
Board Members Absent: Heather Baxter, Diane Phillips, Sandra Puskarcik
Guests: Tim Wolfe, Marriott NW; Colleen Gilger and Donna Goss, City of Dublin; Ginny Valentin, Ohio University; Gerrilyn Rozich, Cardinal Health
Staff: Scott Dring, Pat King, Sara Blatnik, Josh Bricker, Amanda Mikkelson, Katie Rich, Marissa Fracassa
Board Action Items:
· Phil Smith made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Brion Deitsch seconded. All approved.
· Sondra asked board members to review the Board Member Assessment and provide any potential Board Members to Scott before the next meeting.
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Welcome – Sondra welcomed the group to the October Board Meeting and thanked Ginny Valentin from Ohio University for hosting and noted there will be a tour available after the meeting. Sondra also welcomed Gerrilyn Rozich from Cardinal Health and Colleen Gilger and Donna Goss from the City of Dublin.
II.  Consent Agenda


a. Financials – Scott noted the current total in the checking and saving accounts through the month of September is $157,926.20. Account receivables total $1,975 and invoices have started to be distributed for the 2017 Partnership Program. It is the Bureau policy to have at least 15 percent of the overall budget for the reserve fund and the reserve fund balance stands at $183,000. Through the month of August, total expenses year-to-date stand at 7.8 percent and the total income year-to-date stand at 28.5 percent. All account lines are where they should be at this point of the fiscal year. Fiscal Year-To-Date bed tax revenue through September of the fiscal year starting totaled $328,538, an increase of 5 percent over 2015 and a 2.3 percent decrease over the YTD projected budget of $321,000.
Phil Smith made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Brion Deitsch seconded. All approved.
b. 2016-17 Sales & Marketing Plan Update – The entire plan with current updates and results were submitted as part of the Consent Agenda. Staff provided one highlight as part of the plan and it included Amanda Mikkelson providing an overview of staff attending conferences and trade shows with the goal of meeting regional and national meeting planners and event organizers. These planners learn about Dublin in a “speed dating” format. Staff usually generates up to 25-35 qualified leads for one show with a strong conversation rate for new business.
III.  Committee Discussion Items

a. Budget Allocation Results – Staff presented final results from the additional revenue it received in 2016 as a result of Dublin City Council’s additional percentage allocation of bed tax revenue. Scott noted there were three key deliverables that were presented to Council as a result of the monies – Generate New Business Leads; Raise Awareness of Dublin on a Regional Level; and unify Historic Dublin and Bridge Park. The results included:
Generate New Business Leads: Hired first-ever National Sales Manager; produced 27 qualified leads; secured 10 meetings/conferences; generated $480,000 in new revenue; attended 3 new show resulting in 25 new leads.

Raise Awareness of Dublin on a Regional Level: Launched regional awareness campaign in Pittsburgh, Detroit, Indianapolis, Charleston/Huntington and Fort Wayne; generated 1.85 million impressions; 507,000 views of #sodublin videos; television features reaching 300,000; numerous national and regional awards.
Scott also noted that occupancy for the weekends in the May-July increase an average of 7 percent as a result of the campaign resulting in more than 5,600 room nights and hotel room revenue of $750,000. Tim Wolfe noted that it would be more impactful to show the percentage increase of the City of Columbus in comparison because he believed that growth would be slow that the City of Dublin. Frank asked if the hotels could narrow down the origin of the visitors during this timeframe thus showing that more people visited from the Bureau’s target markets. The hotels said it would be difficult but would try.
Unify Historic Dublin and Bridge Park: The Bureau announced last month that it formed a Historic Dublin/Bridge Park Strategic Alliance that will create a sales and marketing plan for the new destination. The Alliance includes the Bureau, City of Dublin, Crawford Hoying, Dublin Arts Council, Historic Dublin Business Association and Dublin Historical Society.
Scott noted that he will be announcing the results to Dublin City Council during its October 24 meeting. 
b. Bridge Park/Historic Dublin Proposal – Staff has officially launched the Historic Dublin and Bridge Park Strategic Alliance. Scott and the Alliance made the announcement to Dublin City Council and it was well-received. The effort positions the Bureau as a catalyst and leader in creating a collaboration uniting Historic Dublin and Bridge Park that will leverage marketing and sales efforts ensuring future success for the entire area. Support has been secured from the City of Dublin, Crawford Hoying, Historic Dublin Business Association, Dublin Arts Council and Dublin Historical Society. Without collaboration and a shared vision to market and sell the area, Historic Dublin and Bridge Park will become splintered and compete with each other for visitors and their dollars. Having separate marketing strategies, messaging, brands, etc. will provide confusion and a barrier for consumers and will limit marketing and sales resources.

The Bureau retained The Peebles Group to create and assist in the execution of the Sales and Marketing Plan. The firm has already initiated interviews with key stakeholders and the first draft of the plan will be completed in early December.
c. FY18 Board of Directors – Sondra reviewed the current slate of Board of Directors as well as a Skills and demographic Assessment that staff created. She noted that the following terms will expire in FY17:  Eric Belfrage (At Large and Executive Committee); Nichole Brinker (Hotel Representative and Executive Committee); Kimberly Kayler (At Large). Several other member’s two-year terms expire but are still able to serve for additional terms beyond FY17: Dr. David Lee (At Large); Brion Deitsch (Attraction); Heather Baxter (Community); Diane Phillips (Community). She asked board members to review the Board Assessment and provide any potential Board Members to Scott before the next meeting. 
d. Multisport World-Class Athletic Facility –Staff continues to meet with local athletic organizations with the vision of creating a world-class athletic facility. Staff will continue to work with the group. Scott noted that there has been conversations for the past 8 months with all the athletic organizations in Dublin with the consensus being the following: There is consensus among the group advocating for a multi-sport athletic facility; the group has looked to the future noting there will be a need for such a facility due to the influx of an estimated 3,500 new students coming to Dublin City Schools in the next 10 years and a huge void for residents with a possible loss of SportsOhio; There is a great need for additional fields and indoor court time now and in the future (beyond just soccer fields), according to Dublin Youth Athletics, Dublin Soccer League, Ohio Premier, Club Ohio and others; There are dollars on the table in the excess of $1 million from Mid Ohio Select Soccer League and others that have “committed” to a Dublin-project. According to MOSSL, this money will go someplace else if an opportunity presents itself. Scott noted that the Bureau would also be interested in being a financial partner.

Scott also reiterated that the Board has directed staff not to be a leader in this effort or necessarily advocating for a such a facility, rather serve as the collaborator to get all parties together with the goal of initiating a smart and productive dialogue that could potentially bring a world-class facility to Dublin that would benefit both residents and visitors while generating dollars for the City.

IV.  2015-18 Strategic Plan Progress

Scott provided an update on the progress-to-date for the Bureau’s 2015-18 Strategic Plan. There were six key strategic initiatives associated with the plan and several tactics were created for each. Scott provided one highlight for each of the initiatives:

1. Relevancy – Goal: Secure additional funding for sales and marketing efforts. Result: Received an increase in bed tax allocation from Dublin City Council with tremendous results that were released earlier in the meeting. Goal: Secure future space for DCVB Offices and DVIC. Result: Negotiated extension of lease at current location and renovated office space.

2. Brand Marketing – Goal: Create video campaign. Result: Utilized the #sodublin video campaign featuring Dublin residents.

3. Outdoor Product – Goal: Work with City of Dublin to develop inventory and outdoor offerings. Result: Staff is working closely with the City and private sector on the offering in the new Scioto Riverside Park and other locations.

4. The Dublin Experience – Goal: Create a collaboration with TripAdvisor. Result: Established a premium destination partnership with TripAdvisor that allows the Bureau to tell the Dublin story and control all photos, videos, stories, etc. on the Dublin, Ohio page.

5. Sports Facilities – Goal: Investigate a need for a world-class, multi-sport athletic complex. Result: Staff has created a collaboration among all sports organizations in the City of Dublin and the discussions are ongoing.

6. Meetings Market – Goal: Hire National Sales Manager. Result: Staff hired its first National Sales Manager in May.
V.  Executive Director Report

a. Simpleview – Staff has initiated the contract with Simpleview to create a new website as well as a CMS and CRM. There have been numerous conference calls and webinars over the past week to initiate the project. The entire project will be completed by next spring.
b. Meetings Marketing Strategy – In an effort to effectively attract future meetings business and to raise awareness of Dublin as a meeting destination, the Bureau has retained DigitalEdge to create a sales and marketing strategy and to create an audit of current inventory and efforts. The firm, located in Jacksonville, is an industry leader and has clients such as San Francisco, St. Petersburg, Portland, the State of Florida and others. Representatives will be in town for a site visit in November for the initial stages of the project.
c. Suburban CVB Think Tank – Scott and the Carmel, Indiana CVB Director have created a national Suburban CVB Think Tank. To goal is to meet and learn from each other considering there are many unique areas that suburban CVBs deal with. He noted there are 15 cities as part of the group from across the country and the initial meeting will be in November.
d. AUP Audit -- Staff is working with Clay and complete all the prep work that is needed for the Bureau’s Agreed Upon Procedures Audit, which will be completed by the end of the year.
VI.   West Innovation District, OU Campus
Donna Goss and Colleen Gilger from the City of Dublin presented an update on the Ohio University Campus Master Plan in Dublin and the West Innovation District.

VII.  Other
· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, December 5, Noon, Site TBD
“People in our places, feet on our streets, heads in beds”
